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February 6, 2021 

By email 

 

Mayor Woodards and City Councilmembers 

City of Tacoma 

Tacoma Municipal Building 

747 Market Street, 12th Floor 

Tacoma, WA 98402 

 

   Re: HB 1590 Tax for Affordable Housing 

 

Dear Mayor Woodards and City Councilmembers: 

 

 HB 1590 (RCW 82.14.530) allows the City, by a vote of its Council, to impose a 1/10th of 1% 

sales tax for affordable housing.  This would add a penny of sales tax to an eligible $10 purchase.  I 

understand that it would generate about $5 million a year.  I also understand that the City Council is 

considering a vote to approve this tax.  I write to thank the City Council for its consideration.  I also 

write to urge the Council to vote in favor of the proposal.  I write as President of the Board of the 

Tacoma-Pierce County Affordable Housing Consortium (AHC) on behalf of its membership. 

 

 AHC members include the local banks, construction companies, architectural firms, 

developers and other organizations, public and private, for-profit and nonprofit, and individuals, who 

finance affordable housing, design it, build it, own it, manage it, provide the supportive services to 

residents who live in that housing, and who care about affordable housing and the people who need it.  

AHC members also share a deep concern that Tacoma does not have enough affordable housing and 

supportive services for its residents.  As a result, it is not the healthy, prosperous, and equitable City 

we all wish it to be.  

 

 I assume the City Council needs no further convincing to recognize the City’s crisis shortage 

of affordable housing and supportive services.  Indeed, the Council has declared the resulting 

homelessness to be a public health emergency.  We also assume that the Council needs no convincing 

about the value of affordable housing and how the City’s economic and social welfare depends on 

having enough of it.  The City Council recognized this value in City Council Resolution 38264 (May 

11, 2011).  I attach a copy.  It may be the nation’s finest municipal statement on the matter. 

 

Instead, I note only that the minimum sales tax increase available under HB 1590 is a chance 

to continue the City’s progress in addressing the crisis.  The City Council should take this chance for 

many reasons.  Here are three of them: 

 

1. The HB 1590 tax would implement a recommendation of the City’s Affordable 

Housing Action Strategy 

“[D]eveloping new revenue sources to increase monies for affordable housing” is a 

key recommendation of the City’s Affordable Housing Action Strategy (AHAS) 
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(September 2018).  In particular, the AHAS calls for the City to “increase its local 

resources through actions that seed and create a dedicated source of funding for the 

Tacoma Housing Trust Fund.”  See Section 7.  The City Council has stated its support 

for the AHAS.  Approving the HB 1590 sales tax would make that support 

meaningful. 

 

2. HB 1590 would be a progressive use of a sales tax 

The AHC acknowledges, and shares, the concern that a sales tax is necessarily 

regressive in its proportionally greater burden on low income persons and households.  

We must acknowledge, however, that the City is constrained by the regressive tax 

structure of the state, which limits the financing tools available to cities.  Yet, by way 

of mitigation, we also note that HB 1590 directs the uses of the revenue generated by 

the tax increase to a decidedly progressive focus on serving low-income persons and 

households.  

 

3. The City is ready to put the revenue to very good uses 

The City and its very capable community and economic development staff have the 

skills and experience for the effective uses of the revenue a HB 1590 tax would 

generate.  We have this confidence for three reasons.  First, the City’s AHAS provides 

a good blue print for that purpose.  Second, the City has already made good progress 

assisting new projects.  Yet the progress is not enough for the emergency.  The effort 

needs local financing.  Third, AHC members include developers - public housing 

authorities, nonprofit organizations, and private firms - that have their own pipelines 

of affordable housing projects that would put the revenue to very good use.  Their use 

of the revenue would make these local projects, and the City generally, much more 

competitive for other financing, both public and private.  These developers know how 

to take a dollar of City money and leverage many more dollars from state and federal 

sources, tax credit investors, and commercial debt.  These uses make the revenue a 

multiplying bargain for the City. 

 

 The Tacoma Pierce County Affordable Housing Consortium and its members are grateful to 

have a City Council focused in this way, not only on the housing emergency, but also on some 

practical and effective solutions.  We are prepared to give the City every support in its consideration 

of this proposal and in the effective uses of the revenues. 

 

      TACOMA PIERCE COUNTY AFFORDABLE  

      HOUSING CONSORTIUM 

 

       
 

      Peter Ansara 

      President of the Board 

 

Cc:  TPCAHC Members 




















	TPCAHC Letter to Tacoma City Council re 1590 2021-2-6
	City of Tacoma Resolution 38264 2011-5-17
	KF001429
	KF003036
	KF009180
	KF010956
	KF013542
	KF017747
	KF018237
	kf021296
	KF024359


